

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Patient Education and Counseling



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/pateducou

Review article

Identifying components of self-management interventions that improve health-related quality of life in chronically ill patients: Systematic review and meta-regression analysis



Nini H. Jonkman^{a,*}, Marieke J. Schuurmans^a, Rolf H.H. Groenwold^b, Arno W. Hoes^b, Jaap C.A. Trappenburg^a

^a Department of Rehabilitation, Nursing Science and Sports Medicine, HP W01.121, University Medical Center Utrecht, PO 85500, NL-3508 GA, Utrecht, the Netherlands

^b Julius Center for Health Sciences and Primary Care, HP Str. 6.131, University Medical Center Utrecht, PO 85500, NL-3508 GA, Utrecht, the Netherlands

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 22 October 2015 Received in revised form 14 January 2016 Accepted 29 January 2016

Keywords: Chronic heart failure Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease Complex interventions Meta-regression Self-management Systematic review Type 2 diabetes mellitus

ABSTRACT

Objective: To quantify diversity in components of self-management interventions and explore which components are associated with improvement in health-related quality of life (HRQoL) in patients with chronic heart failure (CHF), chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), or type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM).

Methods: Systematic literature search was conducted from January 1985 through June 2013. Included studies were randomised trials in patients with CHF, COPD, or T2DM, comparing self-management interventions with usual care, and reporting data on disease-specific HRQoL. Data were analysed with weighted random effects linear regression models.

Results: 47 trials were included, representing 10,596 patients. Self-management interventions showed great diversity in mode, content, intensity, and duration. Although self-management interventions overall improved HRQoL at 6 and 12 months, meta-regression showed counterintuitive negative effects of standardised training of interventionists (SMD = -0.16, 95% CI: -0.31 to -0.01) and peer interaction (SMD = -0.23, 95% CI: -0.39 to 0.06) on HRQoL at 6 months.

Conclusion: Self-management interventions improve HRQoL at 6 and 12 months, but interventions evaluated are highly heterogeneous. No components were identified that favourably affected HRQoL. Standardised training and peer interaction negatively influenced HRQoL, but the underlying mechanism remains unclear.

Practice implications: Future research should address process evaluations and study response to selfmanagement on the level of individual patients.

© 2016 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1. 2	Introduction	1088 1088
2.	1 Recearch design	1088
	2.1 Research design	1000
		1000
	2.3. Study selection	1088
	2.4. Data extraction	1091
	2.5. Statistical analysis	1091
3.	Results	1092
4.	Discussion and conclusion	1093
	4.1. Discussion	1093

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2016.01.022 0738-3991/© 2016 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

^{*} Corresponding author. E-mail address: n.jonkman@umcutrecht.nl (N.H. Jonkman).

4.2. Conclusion	1095
4.3. Practice implications	1096
Conflict of interest	1096
Authors contributions	1096
Study concept and design	1096
Acquisition of data	1096
Analysis and interpretation of data	1096
Drafting of the manuscript	1096
Critical revision of the manuscript	1096
Obtaining funding	1096
Role of funding	1096
Acknowledgements	1096
References	1096

1. Introduction

The rising number of people with a chronic condition [1] has led to increasing enthusiasm for self-management approaches, in which patients are encouraged to take on a primary role in managing the daily care of their chronic condition. Through selfmanagement interventions, patients are equipped with essential skills to actively participate in self-management behaviour and manage their condition successfully [2].

Accumulating evidence in systematic reviews and metaanalyses points to favourable effects of self-management interventions in patients with various chronic conditions, such as arthritis [3], asthma [4], chronic heart failure (CHF) [5], chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) [6], and type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) [7,8]. However, several systematic reviews reported inconclusive results for one or more outcomes reviewed [4–8]. An explanation for the discrepancies in trial findings may be the large variability amongst self-management interventions delivered: they generally consist of multiple interrelated components, with large differences in content, intensity and mode of delivery, and are therefore considered so-called complex interventions. A crucial question is whether particular components of those complex interventions, often shared by several chronic conditions, may be responsible for eliciting positive effects, i.e. being the active ingredients of the intervention [9].

The majority of the chronically ill patients is faced with one or more comorbid conditions [10]. Furthermore, the large proportions of non-complying and non-responding patients in trials in different chronic conditions [11] suggest that adherence to and uptake of interventions might be applicable to chronic conditions at large and transcend specific conditions. This leads to the expectation that specific components of interventions exert their effects irrespective of the clinical condition a patient is facing. For example, the presumed positive influence of peers for social comparison [12] may enhance self-management skills similarly in patients with various chronic conditions, such as COPD or T2DM. Similarly, the acquisition of problem-solving skills to reduce the impact of a chronic condition on daily living may exert similar positive effects on well-being in patients with T2DM and patients with arthritis.

Despite these considerations, few attempts have been made to systematically study the effect of such components of selfmanagement interventions across chronic conditions. Metaregression techniques are an appealing approach to address this issue, as they enable an exploration of the heterogeneity in effect sizes [13], particularly for factors that differ across studies, such as specific intervention components [14]. Only two previous meta-regressions have tried to identify essential intervention components in self-management interventions in various chronic conditions [15,16]. One revealed that face-to-face contact with patients was associated with improved physical outcomes in patients with arthritis, asthma, or T2DM [16], while the other could not identify any intervention component that improved outcomes in patients with T2DM, hypertension, or osteoarthritis [15]. Both studies concluded that the mechanism through which self-management interventions work remained unclear.

Both previous meta-regressions focused on physiological outcomes for their analyses. Although these outcomes are clinically relevant, a crucial outcome for patients living with a chronic condition is health-related quality of life (HRQoL) as it measures the impact of the chronic condition on their daily lives. This notion is recognised as it is increasingly being measured in trials as a (co-) primary outcome, mainly through the use of disease-specific scales [17]. Evaluating success of self-management interventions in terms of improvements in HRQoL therefore seems more appropriate from a patient's perspective.

The aim of this study was to quantify the diversity in components of self-management interventions and explore through a meta-regression which intervention components affect improvements in HRQoL across three major chronic conditions (CHF, COPD, or T2DM). Since the prognosis and management of the three chronic conditions differ, our secondary aim was to study the association of intervention components with improvements in HRQoL for each condition separately.

2. Methods

2.1. Research design

This study was a systematic review and meta-regression of published studies and adhered to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses (PRISMA) criteria [18].

2.2. Literature search

An extensive literature search has been conducted in the electronic databases of PubMed, EMBASE, CENTRAL, PsycINFO and CINAHL from January 1985 through June 2013. MeSH terms and key words in title/abstract used were "chronic heart failure"; "chronic obstructive pulmonary disease"; "diabetes mellitus type 2"; "self-management"; "patient-education"; "randomised controlled trial"; and synonyms (see Appendix Table A.1 in Supplementary material for the complete PubMed search strategy). Reference lists of relevant systematic reviews were hand-searched and experts in the domain were consulted to ensure complete coverage of relevant studies.

2.3. Study selection

Initial selection based on title/abstract was conducted by one researcher. The full texts of potentially relevant studies were

retrieved for further assessment by two researchers to minimise selective selection. Discrepancies in selection were discussed in the presence of a third researcher to reach agreement. conference meeting on essential components for defining 'selfmanagement interventions'. In addition to education about the condition, an intervention was required to have a minimum of two of the following components to be meet the definition of 'selfmanagement intervention': (1) stimulation of sign/symptom monitoring, (2) education in problem solving skills (i.e. managing

Since there is no general agreement on an operational definition of what constitutes a self-management intervention [19], an international group of seven experts reached consensus during a



Fig. 1. Flowchart of the selection of studies for the meta-regression of self-management interventions for chronically ill patients. CHF = chronic heart failure; COPD = chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; T2DM = type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Table 1

Description of studies included in the meta-regression of self-management interventions for chronically ill patients.

Study	Country	N (control/ SM arms)	Recruitment	Mean age	% female	Training interventionist	Total no. of all contacts	Programme duration (months)	Mode	Content	HRQoL instrument	Time-points (months)
Chronic heart failur	<u> </u>											
Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al. [26]	Netherlands	122/118	Hospital	70.5	27	Heterogeneous	9	12	KL	SA, MP, LS	MLWHFQ	3, 12
Cline et al. [27]	Sweden	110/80	Hospital	75.6	47	Heterogeneous	4	8	KL	SA	QLQ-HF	12
Dewalt et al. [28]	USA	65/62	Hospital	62.5	51	Heterogeneous	11	6	KL	GS, PS,	MLWHFQ	12
Oinda at al [20]	Casia	77/76	I lo anital	65.0	20	Ustanonanasua	-	10		SA	MUMUEO	10
Ojeda et al. [29]	Spain	////b	Hospital	65.0 72.1	39	Heterogeneous	5	12 6	VI		MLWHFQ	10 6 12
	Japan	52/52	позрітаї	75.1	57	Stalluaruiseu	0	0	KL	LS	Macinew	0, 12
Peters-Klimm et al.	Germany	100/97	Primary care	69.6	27	Standardised	14	12	KL	GS, PS	KCCQ	12
Prasun et al. [32]	USA	31/35	Hospital	67.3	35	Heterogeneous	1	1 day	KL		MLWHFQ	3
Ramachandran et al. [33]	India	25/25	Hospital	44.6	22	Heterogeneous	27	6	PI, KL	LS	KCCQ	6
Rich et al. [34]	USA	140/142	Hospital	79.3	64	Heterogeneous	11	3	KL	SA, MP	CHQ	3
Riegel et al. [35]	USA	65/70	Hospital	72.1	54	Standardised	13.5	6		PS, SA	MLWHFQ	6
Shively et al. [36]	USA	58/58	Hospital	67.4	5	Standardised	/	4	PI, KL	GS, SA, IS	MLWHFQ	4, 16
Sisk et al. [37]	USA	203/203	Hospital	59.5	46	Standardised	6	6		SA,LS	MLWHFQ	12
Smeulders [38]	Netherlands	131/186	Hospital	66.7	28	Standardised	6	1.5	PI	GS, PS, SA, MP,	KCCQ	6, 12
Varma et al. [39]	Northern	41/42	Primary	75.9	59	Heterogeneous	5	12	KL	LS SA	MLWHFQ	6,12
Wakefield et al	lisa	49/47/	Hospital	693	1	Heterogeneous	14	3	KI	GS SA	MIWHFO	6
[40] ^a	0511	52	nospitui	03.5	1	neterogeneous		5	RE	05, 51	inizioni Q	U
Chronic obstructive Bischoff et al. [41]	pulmonary di Netherlands	sease 55/55	Primary	64.5	41	Standardised	8	6		PS, SA,	CRQ	6
Bourbeau et al. [42]	Canada	95/96	care Hospital	69.5	45	Standardised	25	12		MP, LS PS, SA,	SGRQ	4, 12
Bucknall et al. [43]	United	232/232	Hospital	69.2	64	Standardised	20.8	12	KL	MP PS, SA,	SGRQ	12
Coultas et al [44]ª	LISA	73/72/	Primary	691	57	Standardised	7 (arm	6		MP, LS	SCRO	6
	05/1	72	care	05.1	57	Standardised	1)	0			Jang	0
							8 (arm					
							2)					
Efraimsson et al.	Sweden	26/26	Primary	66.5	50	Standardised	2	3		SA, MP,	SGRQ	3
Fan et al [46]	USA	217/209	Hospital	66.0	3	Standardised	11	12	Ы	LS MP LS	SGRO	12
Garcia-Aymerich	Spain	68/40	Hospital	72.6	14	Standardised	8	1		PS, SA	SGRQ	12
et al. [47]		,									•	
Khdour et al. [48]	United Kingdom	87/86	Hospital	66.5	56	Heterogeneous	5	12			SGRQ	6, 12
Koff et al. [49]	USA	20/20	Hospital	65.8	53	Heterogeneous	10.6	3		SA	SGRQ	3
McGeoch et al. [50]	New	73/86	Primary	70.9	41	Standardised	1	1 day			SGRQ	12
Monninkhof et al.	Netherlands	121/127	Hospital	65.0	16	Standardised	5	4	PI, KL	PS, SA,	SGRQ	6, 12
Nguyen et al. [52] ^a	USA	41/41/	Not	68.7	46	Heterogeneous	35 (arm	12	PI, KL	GS, SA,	CRQ	6, 12
		43	reported			0	1)			MP		
							29 (arm					
Discuss of (CO)		271/272	11 1 1	60.0	2	Chan de adies d	2)	12	DI	C 4	CCDO	10
Rice et al. [53]	USA	3/1/3/2	Hospital	69.9 69.5	2	Standardised	13 7	12	PI DI	SA CS PS	SGRQ	12
	Kingdom	30/70	care	09.5	55	Stalluaruiseu	/	1.75	FI	G3, F3, SA. MP.	SGRQ	0
	lunguom		eure							LS		
Trappenburg et al.	Netherlands	122/111	Mixed	65.6	42	Standardised	3	4	KL		SGRQ	6
Wakabayashi et al. [56]	Japan	50/52	Primary care	71.7	14	Standardised	6	6		LS	SGRQ	6, 12
Watson et al. [57]	New Zealand	27/29	Primary care	67.5	36	Standardised	1	1 day		SA	SGRQ	6
Wood-Baker et al.	Australia	72/67	Primary	70.0	42	Heterogeneous	1	1 day		SA, MP	SGRQ	6, 12
Zwar et al. [59]	Australia	217/234	Primarv	65.1	52	Standardised	9	6		GS. MP	SGRO	12
		.,	Care				-			,		
- ···												
Type 2 diabetes me	llitus	164/150	Drime	55 C	50	Ctandand: I	20	24		CS IC	DAID	24
Anderson et al. [60]	USA	154/150	care	0.00	29	Standardised	20	24		G3, L3	PAID	24
Beverly et al. [61]	USA	67/68	Hospital	59.2	52	Standardised	4	1	PI	GS	PAID	6, 12

Table 1 (Continued)

Study	Country	N (control/ SM arms)	Recruitment	Mean age	% female	Training interventionist	Total no. of all contacts	Programme duration (months)	Mode	Content	HRQoL instrument	Time-points (months)
Cheyette et al. [62]	UK	20/29	Hospital	57.2	47	Heterogeneous	8	4	PI, KL	GS, MP, LS	ADDQoL	4
Davies et al. [63]	United Kingdom	387/437	Primary care	59.5	44	Standardised	2	1 day	PI	GS, LS	PAID2	8, 12
Deakin et al. [64]	United Kingdom	157/157	Primary care	61.6	NR	Heterogeneous	6	1.5	PI	GS, PS, MP, LS	ADDQoL	4, 14
Glasgow et al. [65]	USA	417/469	Primary care	62.9	51	Heterogeneous	4	6		GS, PS, LS	PAID2	12
Glasgow et al. [66]	USA	161/174	Primary care	61.5	50	Heterogeneous	3	1.5		GS, PS, SA, LS	DDS	2
Kim et al. [67]	USA	42/41	Community	56.4	45	Standardised	12	6	PI	PS	DQOL	7
Rosal et al. [68]	USA	15/10	Community	62.5	80	Standardised	13	2.5	PI, KL	GS, PS, SA, MP, LS	ADDQoL	6
Shibayama et al. [69]	Japan	67/67	Hospital	61.5	35	Heterogeneous	12	12		GS, PS, MP, LS	PAID2	12
Sigurdardottir et al. [70]	Iceland	28/30	Mixed	60.6	32	Heterogeneous	6	1.5		GS, PS, SA, MP, LS	PAID2	6
Sperl-Hillen et al. [71] ^a	USA	134/ 246/243	Primary care	61.8	49	Standardised	3 (arm 1)	3 (arm 1)	PI (arm 2)	GS, PS, MP, LS	PAID	6, 12
							4 (arm 2)	1 (arm 2)				
Whittemore et al. [72]	USA	24/29	Hospital	57.6	100	Heterogeneous	8	6		GS, PS, SA, MP, LS	PAID2	6

ADDQoL = Audit of Diabetes-Dependent Quality of Life; CHQ = Chronic Heart Failure Questionnaire; CRQ = Chronic Respiratory Questionnaire; DDS = Diabetes Distress Scale; DQOL = Diabetes Quality of Life; GS = goal-setting; HRQOL = health-related quality of life; KCCQ = Kansas City Cardiomyopathy Questionnaire; KL = keeping logs; LS = comprehensive lifestyle education; MLWHFQ = Minnesota Living with Heart Failure Questionnaire; MP = management of psychological aspects; NR = not reported; PAID = problem areas in diabetes; PI = peer interaction; PS = problem-solving; QLQ-HF = Quality of Life in Heart Failure Questionnaire; SA = support allocation; SGRQ = St. George Respiratory Questionnaire; SM = self-management.

^a Unless indicated, multiple intervention arms within one study contained similar programme characteristics.

acute exacerbations or symptoms, resource utilisation), and enhancement of (3) medication adherence, (4) physical activity, (5) dietary intake, and/or (6) smoking cessation.

Studies were included in this meta-regression if they met the following criteria: (1) randomised controlled trial design, (2) conducted in patients with an established diagnosis of CHF, COPD or T2DM, (3) evaluated an intervention which fulfilled the requirements of a self-management intervention as defined above, (4) compared the self-management intervention to usual care, (5) reported data on HRQoL measured with a disease-specific instrument, and (6) reported in English, Dutch, French, German, Italian, Portuguese, or Spanish.

2.4. Data extraction

Data were extracted for source, methods, participants, interventions, and outcomes by one researcher using a standardised format and findings were checked for accuracy by a second researcher. Intervention characteristics to be analysed in the meta-regression were a priori defined based on the self-management literature [2,19,20], social cognitive theory [12], and successful behavioural techniques [9,21]. This led to extraction of the following characteristics: (1) intensity (number of contacts), (2) duration of the intervention (months), (3) training of interventionists (standardised/heterogeneous), (4) peer interaction (yes/no), (5) keeping logs for self-monitoring (yes/no), (6) goal-setting skills (yes/no), (7) problem-solving skills (yes/no), (8) allocation of support (yes/no), (9) management of psychological aspects of living with a chronic condition (yes/no), and (10) comprehensive lifestyle education (yes/no).

The methodological quality of the studies was assessed by two independent researchers through three relevant criteria based on the 'Risk of bias' tool from the Cochrane Collaboration [13]: (1) Concealed random allocation to treatment, (2) intention-to-treat analysis, and (3) other deviances (e.g. discrepancies in baseline characteristics, high drop-out rates, risk of contamination). Discrepancies between the two researchers were solved through discussion with a third researcher.

2.5. Statistical analysis

The outcome of interest was disease-specific HRQoL. Disease-specific instruments are considered important primary endpoints in randomised controlled trials due to their clinically detailed measurement of patients concerns and their potential responsive-ness to change [17]. To distinguish between short term and long term effects on HRQoL, comparisons in studies were divided in two groups: comparisons measuring HRQoL around 6 months follow-up (range 2–8 months) and comparisons measuring HRQoL around 12 months follow-up (range 12–24 months).

For each comparison the standardised mean difference (SMD) with 95% confidence interval (CI) was estimated as a measure of treatment effect. SMDs are uniform measures used to pool results of studies measuring the outcome differently [13]. A positive SMD indicated an increase in HRQoL at follow-up in the intervention group compared to the control group. Data were explored graphically through forest plots using the software package Comprehensive Meta-Analysis (version 2.0; Biostat Inc., Englewood, NJ). Heterogeneity was formally assessed using the *l*² statistic [13]. Statistical tests in meta-analyses often suffer from

insufficient power, hence it is recommended not to rely on statistics alone when exploring heterogeneity across studies [22].

Weighted random effects linear regression models were fitted to identify which intervention characteristics were associated with improvements in HRQoL. Random effects models allow for residual heterogeneity beyond chance once covariates have been fitted and are therefore considered the appropriate analysis for metaregressions [23]. To allow for a meaningful contrast in the analyses, we included only those intervention characteristics in the analyses if the contrast was based on a minimum of 2 studies with data at both time points for each chronic condition. This resulted in the analyses being restricted to (1) intensity, (2) duration of the intervention, (3) training of interventionists, (4) peer interaction, (5) problem-solving skills, (6) management of psychological aspects.

For both time points (around 6 months and 12 months), separate analyses were conducted for each intervention characteristic. Chronic condition and mean age of participants in each trial were included as covariates in the models to adjust the effect sizes. Due to the low number of studies included at each time point it was decided to refrain from models including multiple intervention characteristics as these might be overfitted [23]. Interactions between intervention components and conditions were assessed using an *F*-test: in case of interaction (p < 0.05), results were not pooled across conditions. Analyses were repeated for each chronic condition separately to assess if the effectiveness of intervention components differed in the separate conditions. All regression analyses were performed in R for Windows version 2.15.3 (R Development Core Team, Released 2013, Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing).

Sensitivity analyses were performed excluding those studies that were deemed as high risk of bias based on the quality appraisal. To assess whether it was suitable to combine different HRQoL instruments in the analysis, separate regression models were fitted with the instrument as a covariate [24]. Publication bias was assessed by generating a funnel plot and evaluating asymmetry [25].

3. Results

Our search identified 7878 potentially eligible publications, which were screened on title/abstract (Fig. 1). Seventy-nine trials met our inclusion criteria and were selected for data extraction. In 32 publications the outcome for HRQoL was reported in such a way that it could not be pooled in a meta-regression, which led to the exclusion of those trials. This resulted in a selection of 47 trials for this meta-regression [26–72], representing a total of 10,596 patients. Details of the selected trials, including the extracted intervention components for the meta-regression are summarised in Table 1.

The characteristics of the different interventions are presented in Figs. 2 and 3. These show that individual face-to-face contacts were the most often applied mode in trials for COPD (86%) and T2DM patients (57%), whereas logs for monitoring symptoms were most frequently used in interventions for CHF patients (75%). For CHF, nearly all interventions addressed medication management or self-monitoring of symptoms (both 94%). For COPD interventions, action plans (90%) were most frequently used next to medication management (100%). Interventions for T2DM patients focused mainly on goal-setting skills (93%) and lifestyle change through exercise or nutrition (86%). The pattern in Fig. 3 shows great diversity in duration and intensity across trials, also within a specific condition.

Summary statistics showed beneficial effects of self-management interventions compared to usual care on HRQoL, with (SMD = 0.20, 95% CI: 0.13–0.26) at 6 months and at 12 months



Fig. 2. Diversity in mode (A) and content (B) of self-management interventions for chronically ill patients.

CHF = chronic heart failure; COPD = chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; T2DM = type 2 diabetes mellitus.

(SMD = 0.13, 95% CI: 0.07–0.19), see Fig. 4 for forest plots. Heterogeneity was moderate with I^2 statistic of 35% at 6 months and 48% at 12 months. For the three separate chronic conditions, self-management interventions also showed positive effects on HRQoL at 6 months for CHF (SMD = 0.34, 95% CI: 0.19–0.48), for COPD (SMD = 0.21, 95% CI: 0.10–0.32), and for T2DM patients (SMD = 0.11, 95% CI: 0.01–0.22). Twelve months effects of self-management on HRQoL were also positive for each chronic condition, with effect sizes of 0.29 (95% CI: 0.13–0.45), 0.12 (95% CI: 0.03–0.21) and 0.08 (95% CI: –0.02 to 0.18) for respectively CHF, COPD, and T2DM patients.

The results of the meta-regression analysis are presented in Tables 2 and 3. The analysis of the combined data on the three chronic conditions showed a negative association for standardised training of interventionists (SMD = -0.16, 95% CI: -0.31 to 0.01) and peer interaction (SMD = -0.23, 95% CI: -0.39 to 0.06) with HRQoL at 6 months follow-up. The analysis for the separate chronic conditions showed a positive association with HRQoL at 6 months follow-up for duration (SMD = 0.07, 95% CI: 0.01-0.14) and teaching problem-solving skills (SMD=0.27, 95% CI: 0.02-0.51) in T2DM patients, whereas interaction with peers was negatively associated with HRQoL at 6 months follow-up (SMD = -0.25, 95% CI: -0.48 to 0.02) in those patients. No associations were found for any intervention component in the CHF and COPD studies. Sensitivity analyses excluding studies with a high risk of bias [29,30,40,43,45,49,50,56-60,62,68,72] did not alter the significant negative associations found for standardised training and peer interaction with HRQoL at 6 months follow-up, but also showed a positive association for intensity of interventions with HRQoL at 6 months (see Appendix Table A.2 and A.3 in Supplementary material for more detail).

Using the type of HRQoL instrument as a covariate in the regression analyses to assess the impact of pooling different



Fig. 3. Diversity in duration and number of contacts of self-management interventions for chronically ill patients. CHF = chronic heart failure; COPD = chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; T2DM = type 2 diabetes mellitus.

instruments showed no association. The funnel plot for publication bias showed a tendency towards publication of more positive trials (see Appendix Fig. A.1 in Supplementary material).

4. Discussion and conclusion

4.1. Discussion

The present study revealed that self-management interventions show great diversity in terms of mode, content, intensity, and duration. In spite of this diversity, self-management interventions exerted moderate positive effects on HRQoL at 6 months (SMD = 0.20, 95% CI: 0.13-0.26) and at 12 months follow-up (SMD = 0.13, 95% CI: 0.07-0.19) in patients with CHF, COPD, or T2DM. The analyses for the three conditions separately yielded similar positive effects. These findings are consistent with the results of previously conducted systematic reviews on each of the chronic conditions separately [5–8].

In this study, we approached self-management support as a complex intervention and used meta-regression techniques in an attempt to untangle the effective components. Although we analysed six different components of self-management interventions, the meta-regression analysis showed counterintuitive negative associations for structured training of the interventionist and peer interaction with HRQoL at 6 months. No components were identified that favourably affected HRQoL. Behavioural interventions are generally not considered to be harmful, therefore we expected any association observed in our analysis to improve instead of reduce HRQoL. Previous meta-regression analyses on self-management indeed did not observe any negative associations [15,16], but the only component to show a significant positive impact on the outcome was face-to-face contact [16]. However, the main difference between these studies and our study is the outcome chosen: the earlier meta-regressions evaluated physical parameters instead of HROoL.

Although the importance of training for interventionists in complex interventions and benefits of interaction with peer patients on the uptake of self-management behaviours have been emphasised [12], the present study suggests that those factors impede improvement in HRQoL at 6 months. These findings seem

to contradict the assumption that interventions involving educated peer patients are more effective than those involving health care professionals only. A possible explanation for our findings can be sought in a so-called 'response shift' in HRQoL. Over time, patients may develop a new notion of how they appraise their HRQoL, for example due to worsening of their condition or re-evaluation of norms in life. This response shift may result in different appraisal of items on a HRQoL instrument at follow-up and complicates the interpretation of change scores in HRQoL [73]. One could argue that contact and comparison with peer patients (whose HRQoL may be relatively good) might have altered patients' perceptions of how they appraise their own HRQoL, resulting in lower scores compared to patients in studies who were not exposed to peers in the self-management arm. The negative association found for structured training of interventionists questions current attention for comprehensive training of interventionists. Another study on care interventions in seriously ill patients provided by specifically trained professionals found more signs of depression in the intervention group compared to those receiving usual care. The authors could not explain this finding either [74].

Yet, we can question to what extent a response shift in HRQoL can be accountable for the effects found. The self-management interventions studied in this meta-regression were complex interventions consisting of multiple components. The limited number of available studies unfortunately prevented us from analysing combinations of intervention components, a problem more often encountered in meta-regressions [23]. A univariable meta-regression analysis of intervention components might disregard the complexity of self-management interventions, since different intervention components may interact with one another [75]. We checked for other commonalities (in terms of year publication, region, methodological quality, patients' baseline characteristics, other intervention components) in the subgroups of interventions with either standardised training or peer interaction, but could not observe any. However, there is the possibility that these subgroups of interventions had another aspect in common that had a negative impact on HROoL which was not extracted but might explain the counterintuitive associations found for standardised training and peer interaction.

Condition	Studies	Time point	SMD	
CHF	Rich et al., 1995	3	0.59	
	Varma et al., 1999	6	0.02	
	Prasun et al., 2005 Riogal et al., 2006	3	0.62	
	Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al 2007	3	0.10	
	Shively et al., 2005	4	0.05	_
	Ramachandran et al., 2007	6	0.58	
	Wakefield et al., 2008a	6	0.54	
	Wakefield et al., 2008b	6	0.09	
	Smeulders et al., 2010	6	0.14	
	Otsu et al., 2011	0	0.65	
			0.04	
COPD	Watson et al., 1997	6	0.25	
	Bourbeau et al., 2003	4	0.36	
	Monninkhof et al., 2003	6	0.02	
	Coultas et al., 2005a	6	0.19	
	Wood-Baker et al., 2006	6	0.18	
	Efraimsson et al., 2008	3	1.06	
	Khdour et al., 2009	6	0.24	
	Koff et al., 2009	3	0.80	
	Trappenburg et al., 2011	6	0.14	
	Wakabayashi et al., 2011	6	0.03	
	Taylor et al. 2012	6	0.03	
	Nguyen et al., 2013a	6	0.17	
	Nguyen et al., 2013b	6	0.33	
	5,		0.21	•
TODM	Wikittement at al. 0004	•	0.00	
	Rosal et al. 2005	6	0.08	
	Deakin et al., 2006	4	0.15	
	Glasgow et al., 2006	2	0.07	
	Cheyette et al., 2007	4	0.22	
	Davies et al., 2008	8	0.00	
	Kim et al., 2009	7	0.29	
	Sigurdardottir et al., 2009	6	0.62	
	Speri-Hillen et al., 2011a	6	-0.03	
	Beverly et al., 2013	6	0.03	
	2010.1, 010.1, 2010	•	0.11	◆
Combined		6 months	0.20	
Combined		6 months	0.20	•
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998	6 months	0.20 0.26	•
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999	6 months 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21	• •
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sikk et al., 2006	6 months 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruqqink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2012	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29	
Combined CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters-Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters-Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 16 16 16	0.20 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03	
Combined CHF COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Mogeoch et al., 2006	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 0.18 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.28 0.29 0.16 0.03 0.09	
Combined CHF COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Wood–Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Qumerich et al., 2006	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.09 0.16	
COMBINE CHF	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2013 Shively et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 McGeoch et al., 2006 Wood–Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.15	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Wood–Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.29	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 McGeoch et al., 2006 Wood–Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04	
COMD CHF COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MoGeoch et al., 2003 MoGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29	
COMD CHF COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.15 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.29 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.429 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.49 0.46 0.49 0.46 0.49 0.46 0.	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monsinkhof et al., 2003 Mosench et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.15 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.46 -0.03 -0.15 -0.15 -0.29 -0.15 -0.29 -0.15 -0.29 -0.15 -0.29 -0.15 -0.29 -0.15 -0.29 -0.29 -0.21 -0.29	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Nguyen et al., 2013a Nouven et al., 2013a	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Nguyen et al., 2013a Nguyen et al., 2013b	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.05 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.02 0.29 0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.03 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.04 0.03 0.09 0.029 0.04 0.03 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.029 0.04 0.03 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.029 0.04 0.029 0.029 0.029 0.04 0.029 0	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monder et al., 2006 Wood–Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2019 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2013 Nguyen et al., 2013	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.29 0.04 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.12 0.29 0.12	
COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters-Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Mosecch et al., 2003 Mosecch et al., 2006 Garcia-Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Nguyen et al., 2013 Nguyen et al., 2015 Deakin et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.12 0.16 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.12 0.16 0.16 0.20 0.29 0.12 0.16 0.20 0.29 0.12 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.02 0.02 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.12 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.02 0.02 0.09 0.16 0.02 0.09 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.16 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.16 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.16 0.02	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Modeoch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Shibayam et al., 2005 Glasgow et al., 2005	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.16 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.36 -0.03 -0.02 0.12 -0.03 -0.05 0.12 -0.03 -0.05 0.12 -0.03 0.12 -0.03 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.02 0.02 0.12 0.03 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.16 -0.03 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.05 0.16 -0.03 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.05 0.16 -0.03 0.02 0.12 0.12 0.02 0.	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monde-Baker et al., 2003 Mode-Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Suguen et al., 2013 Nguyen et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2007 Shibayama et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2007	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.36 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.36 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monakof et al., 2003 Mode-Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Nguyen et al., 2013 Nguyen et al., 2015 Deakin et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2009	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.46 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.41 0.29 0.42 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.06 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.029 0.12 -0.03 -0.029 0.12 -0.03 -0.029 0.12 -0.03 -0.029 0.12 -0.03 -0.05 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.15 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.29 0.45 0.29 0.01 0.29 0.01 0.29 0.01 0.29 0.01 0.29 0.01 0.29 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Wood–Baker et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2013 Nguyen et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2006 Shibayama et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2009 Sperl–Hillen et al., 2011a	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.12 0.04 0.36 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.20 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.04 0.36 0.29 0.04 0.36 0.29 0.04 0.36 0.29 0.04 0.36 0.29 0.12 0.09 0.12 0.09 0.12 0.09 0.12 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.04 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.01 0.29 0.02 0.27 0.29 0.27 0.27 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.28 0.28 0.27 0.28 0.2	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters-Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 MoGeoch et al., 2003 MoGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia-Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2000 Garcia-Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Cawar et al., 2013 Nguyen et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Shibayama et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2009 Sperl-Hillen et al., 2011a Sperl-Hillen et al., 2011a	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.28 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.12 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.05 0.29 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.05 0.29 0.16 0.05 0.29 0.16 0.02 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.02 0.09 0.12 0.29 0.22 0.29 0.12 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.28 0.29 0.28 0.29 0.28 0.29 0.28	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Mondesch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Shibayama et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2009 Anderson et al., 2009 Sperl–Hillen et al., 2011a Sperl–Hillen et al., 2011b Beverly et al., 2013	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.28 0.29 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.12 0.04 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.05 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.09 0.12 0.12 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.12 0.16 0.29 0.12 0.16 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.05 0.09 0.15 0.16 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.16 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.05 0.09 0.15 0.02 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.02 0.05 0.04 0.02	
COPD T2DM	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink–Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Peters–Klimm et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Monninkhof et al., 2003 Modesch et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2006 Garcia–Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Glasgow et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Davies et al., 2006 Shibayama et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2011a Sperl–Hillen et al., 2011b Beverly et al., 2013	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 16 16 16 16 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.28 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.16 0.15 0.29 0.04 0.36 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.36 -0.03 -0.02 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.04 -0.29 -0.12 -0.01 -0.01 -0.01 -0.01 -0.01 -0.02 -0.01 -0.02 -0.01 -0.01 -0.01 -0.01 -0.01 -0.02 -0.01 -0.01 -0.04 -0.02 -0.01 -0.01 -0.04 -0.03 -0.04 -0.01 -0.04 -0.01 -0.04 -0.04 -0.03 -0.04 -0.01 -0.04 -0.028 -0.04 -0	
COMDINES COPD	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Mocninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia-Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Zwar et al., 2012 Nguyen et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2007 Shibayama et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2011a Sperl-Hillen et al., 2011b Beverly et al., 2013	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.28 0.29 0.29 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.12 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 -0.03 0.02 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.27 0.12 -0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.12 -0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.01 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.04 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.04 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.04 0.02 -0.01 0.27 0.02 -0.04 0.05 0.12 -0.04 0.05 0.12 -0.04 0.05 0.13 -0.04 0.05 0.13 -0.04 0.05 0.13 -0.15 0.15	
COMDINE CHF COPD T2DM Combined	Cline et al., 1998 Varma et al., 1999 DeWalt et al., 2006 Sisk et al., 2006 Bruggink-Andre de la Porte et al., 2007 Smeulders et al., 2010 Otsu et al., 2011 Ojeda et al., 2005 Shively et al., 2005 Bourbeau et al., 2003 Mocninkhof et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2003 MocGeoch et al., 2006 Garcia-Aymerich et al., 2007 Khdour et al., 2009 Rice et al., 2010 Wakabayashi et al., 2011 Bucknall et al., 2012 Fan et al., 2012 Yava et al., 2012 Glasgow et al., 2013 Glasgow et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2005 Deakin et al., 2007 Davies et al., 2008 Anderson et al., 2011a Sperl-Hillen et al., 2011b Beverly et al., 2013	6 months 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	0.20 0.26 0.21 -0.18 0.36 0.27 0.19 0.05 0.83 0.69 0.29 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.16 -0.03 0.09 0.15 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.29 0.12 -0.01 0.27 0.01 0.02 0.12 -0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.27 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.01 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.02 0.03	

Fig. 4. Forest plot of effects of self-management interventions vs. usual care on health-related quality of life. CHF=chronic heart failure; COPD=chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; SMD=standardised mean difference; T2DM=type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Table 2

Effects of components of self-management interventions on health-related quality of life for patients with chronic heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, or type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Components of the intervention	6 months (<i>N</i> = 37)	12 months (<i>N</i> = 31)
1. Intensity (# contacts)	0.01 (-0.01 to 0.02)	_b
2. Duration (months) ^a	0.02 (-0.03 to 0.06)	0.01 (0.00 to 0.02)
3. Training interventionist (y/n)	-0.16 (-0.31 to -0.01)	0.03 (-0.14 to 0.19)
4. Peer interaction (y/n)	-0.23 (-0.39 to -0.06)	-0.02 (-0.18 to 0.13)
5. Problem-solving (y/n)	-0.07 (-0.24 to 0.09)	-0.10 (-0.25 to 0.05)
6. Psychological aspects (y/n)	0.10 (-0.05 to 0.25)	0.02 (-0.13 to 0.16)

Numbers are regression coefficients adjusted for mean age of participants per study and chronic condition (with 95% confidence intervals), representing change in standardised health-related quality of life when the intervention component was present.

^a For analysis of duration at 6 months N=31: programmes lasting longer than the time point were excluded from the analysis.

^b Interaction term with condition indicated too much heterogeneity to combine conditions.

Table 3

Effect of components of self-management interventions on health-related quality of life for chronically ill patients.

Components of the	CHF		COPD		T2DM		
	6 months (<i>N</i> = 11)	12 months (<i>N</i> = 10)	6 months (<i>N</i> = 15)	12 months (<i>N</i> = 13)	6 months (<i>N</i> = 11)	12 months (<i>N</i> =8)	
1. Intensity (# contacts)	0.01 (-0.03 to 0.05)	-0.05(-0.11 to 0.01)	0.00 (-0.01 to 0.02)	0.01 (0.00 to 0.01)	0.03 (-0.02 to 0.08)	0.01 (-0.02 to 0.03)	
2. Duration (months) ^a	0.01 (-0.11 to 0.13)	0.00 (-0.06 to 0.07)	-0.03 (-0.13 to 0.07)	0.02 (0.00 to 0.03)	0.07 (0.01 to 0.14)	0.00 (-0.02 to 0.03)	
3. Training interventionist (y/ n)	-0.20 (-0.54 to 0.14)	0.07 (-0.41 to 0.55)	-0.11 (-0.42 to 0.20)	-0.05 (-0.24 to 0.14)	-0.17 (-0.42 to 0.07)	0.00 (-0.40 to 0.39)	
4. Peer interaction (y/n)	-0.33 (-0.77 to 0.01)	-0.08 (-0.64 to 0.48)	-0.16 (-0.45 to 0.14)	0.07 (-0.07 to 0.20)	-0.25 (-0.48 to -0.02)	-0.06 (-0.35 to 0.25)	
5. Problem-solving (y/n)	-0.26 (-0.62 to 0.11)	-0.37 (-0.74 to 0.01)	-0.15 (-0.43 to 0.14)	0.02 (-0.15 to 0.19)	0.27 (0.02 to 0.51)	0.29 (-0.17 to 0.75)	
6. Psychological aspects (y/n)	0.15 (-0.22 to 0.53)	0.11 (-0.38 to 0.61)	0.00 (-0.28 to 0.29)	-0.03 (-0.22 to 0.15)	0.22 (-0.02 to 0.45)	0.15 (-0.14 to 0.44)	

Numbers are regression coefficients adjusted for mean age of participants per study (with 95% confidence intervals), representing change in standardised health-related quality of life when the intervention component was present.

CHF = chronic heart failure; COPD = chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; T2DM = type 2 diabetes mellitus.

^a For analysis of duration at 6 months N=9 for CHF and N=11 for COPD: programmes lasting longer than the time point were excluded from the analysis.

The negative association found for peer interaction remained significant in the separate analyses for T2DM patients, whereas there was no indication for such an association in CHF and COPD patients. Teaching patients problem-solving skills and duration of the intervention were components found to be positively associated with HRQoL in T2DM patients. These findings are not supported by earlier meta-regressions in T2DM patients, but a comparison is troublesome since previous meta-regressions focused on glycaemic control and other physiological outcomes instead of HRQoL [76-78]. The mechanism behind improvements in a psychosocial outcome such as HRQoL might differ from physiological outcomes, as a previous systematic review pointed out [79]. The authors found that problem-solving techniques in diabetes self-management education elicited overall more positive effects in psychosocial outcomes (including HRQoL) than in physiological outcomes. The present findings support this, but more research is needed to understand how different intervention techniques affect different outcomes.

Although this meta-regression was performed with great care, this study has several limitations in addition to the ones mentioned. First, the funnel plot showed a tendency towards publication bias in favour of studies with positive results. Our positive main effects of self-management interventions on HRQoL should therefore be interpreted with some caution. Second, we pooled different instruments for measuring HRQoL, which could introduce heterogeneity in study results due to differences in responsiveness on instruments [24]. We tested for association between effect sizes and the instruments by including the type of instrument as a covariate in the regression models, for which we found no significant association. Third, the extraction of intervention components and outcomes depended on the quality of

reporting of studies. Previous research has shown that reporting details of complex interventions is compromised in the majority of studies [80], a problem also experienced by authors of other metaregressions [15,16]. Lack of intervention details seriously impairs our understanding of what exactly patients have been exposed to [80]. Thoroughly conducted and reported process evaluations of complex interventions, exploring the implementation of interventions and uptake by patients through mixed methods, are an essential step in investigating effective components of multiface-ted interventions[9]. Finally, due to little contrast between studies, particularly amongst the T2DM studies, several of the a priori defined intervention characteristics could not be analysed, which leaves us oblivious as to whether these clinically relevant characteristics may be instrumental in the success of complex interventions.

A drawback of the meta-regression approach is the reliance on aggregate data of studies. Individual patients may respond very differently to components of self-management interventions, yet we lack knowledge on which patient factors exactly influence this process. To enhance our understanding of the effectiveness of selfmanagement interventions individual patient data (IPD) metaanalyses may be useful; these allow for an analysis combining data at the level of individual patients from multiple studies with the aim to identify in which patients which interventions elicit the largest effect.

4.2. Conclusion

This meta-regression suggests that in spite of the large diversity in interventions evaluated, self-management interventions may improve HRQoL at 6 months and 12 months. We could not identify any intervention components that are favourably associated with improvement in HRQOL across chronic conditions. Providing structured training to interventionists and interaction with peers seem to hamper improvement in HRQoL, but further research is needed to understand the underlying mechanisms since cooccurrence of unobserved study characteristics might explain these findings.

4.3. Practice implications

Chronically ill patients with CHF, COPD, or T2DM can benefit from self-management interventions in terms of improvements in their HRQoL at 6 and 12 months, but effects on HRQoL beyond 12 months still need to be established. Thoroughly conducted and reported process evaluations of self-management interventions are an essential step in comparing components of multifaceted interventions and understanding which components are essential for eliciting effects. Through studying self-management interventions on the patient level rather than the aggregate study level, IPD meta-analyses may help to generate valuable insights into which subgroups of patients respond to which components of these interventions.

Conflict of interest

None.

Authors contributions

Jonkman had full access to all the data in the study and takes responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis.

Study concept and design

Jonkman, Schuurmans, Groenwold, Hoes, Trappenburg.

Acquisition of data

Jonkman, Trappenburg.

Analysis and interpretation of data

Jonkman, Schuurmans, Groenwold, Hoes, Trappenburg.

Drafting of the manuscript

Jonkman, Schuurmans, Groenwold, Hoes, Trappenburg.

Critical revision of the manuscript

Jonkman, Schuurmans, Groenwold, Hoes, Trappenburg.

Obtaining funding

Schuurmans, Hoes, Trappenburg. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Role of funding

This study was supported by a grant from the Dutch Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sports, ZonMw (grant number 520001002). The funding source had no involvement in the design and conduct of the study; collection, analysis, and interpretation of the data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the article for publication.

Acknowledgements

The authors thank Irene Bos-Touwen and Heleen Westland from University Medical Center Utrecht for their contribution to the design of this study and Esther van de Beek, from University Medical Center Utrecht, and Jasper Machiels, from Christian-Albrechts University Kiel, Germany, for their support in the data extraction. This study was supported by a grant from the Dutch Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sports, ZonMw (grant number 520001002).

Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2016.01.022.

References

- C.D. Mathers, D. Loncar, Projections of global mortality and burden of disease from 2002 to 2030, PLoS Med. 3 (2006) e442.
- [2] K.R. Lorig, H. Holman, Self-management education: history, definition, outcomes, and mechanisms, Ann. Behav. Med. 26 (2003) 1–7.
- [3] S. Du, C. Yuan, X. Xiao, J. Chu, Y. Qiu, H. Qian, Self-management programs for chronic musculoskeletal pain conditions: a systematic review and metaanalysis, Patient Educ. Couns. 85 (2011) e299–310.
- [4] P.G. Gibson, H. Powell, J. Coughlan, A.J. Wilson, M. Abrahamson, P. Haywood, A. Bauman, M.J. Hensley, E.H. Walters, Self-management education and regular practitioner review for adults with asthma, Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 1 (2003) CD001117.
- [5] J.B. Ditewig, H. Blok, J. Havers, H. van Veenendaal, Effectiveness of selfmanagement interventions on mortality, hospital readmissions, chronic heart failure hospitalization rate and quality of life in patients with chronic heart failure: a systematic review, Patient Educ. Couns. 78 (2010) 297–315.
- [6] M. Zwerink, M. Brusse-Keizer, P.D. van der Valk, G.A. Zielhuis, E.M. Monninkhof, J. van der Palen, P.A. Frith, T. Effing, Self-management for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 3 (2014) CD002990.
- [7] T. Deakin, C.E. McShane, J.E. Cade, R.D. Williams, Group based training for selfmanagement strategies in people with type 2 diabetes mellitus, Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 2 (2005) CD003417.
- [8] K. Pal, S.V. Eastwood, S. Michie, A.J. Farmer, M.L. Barnard, R. Peacock, B. Wood, J. D. Inniss, E. Murray, Computer-based diabetes self-management interventions for adults with type 2 diabetes mellitus, Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 3 (2013) CD008776.
- [9] J. Trappenburg, N. Jonkman, T. Jaarsma, H. van Os-Medendorp, H. Kort, N. de Wit, A. Hoes, M. Schuurmans, Self-management: one size does not fit all, Patient Educ. Couns. 92 (2013) 134–137.
- [10] A. Marengoni, S. Angleman, R. Melis, F. Mangialasche, A. Karp, A. Garmen, B. Meinow, L. Fratiglioni, Aging with multimorbidity: a systematic review of the literature, Ageing Res. Rev. 10 (2011) 430–439.
- [11] S. Newman, L. Steed, K. Mulligan, Self-management interventions for chronic illness, Lancet 364 (2004) 1523–1537.
- [12] A. Bandura, Health promotion by social cognitive means, Health Educ. Behav. 31 (2004) 143–164.
- [13] J.P.T. Higgins, S. Green, Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions, version 5.1.0, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011.
- [14] C.H. Schmid, P.C. Stark, J.A. Berlin, P. Landais, J. Lau, Meta-regression detected associations between heterogeneous treatment effects and study-level, but not patient-level, factors, J. Clin. Epidemiol. 57 (2004) 683–697.
- [15] J. Chodosh, S.C. Morton, W. Mojica, M. Maglione, L. Suttorp Mj Hilton, S. Rhodes, P. Shekelle, Meta-analysis: chronic disease self-management programs for older adults, Ann. Intern. Med. 143 (2005) 427–438.
- [16] A. Warsi, P.S. Wang, M.P. LaValley, J. Avorn, D.H. Solomon, Self-management education programs in chronic disease: a systematic review and methodological critique of the literature, Arch. Intern. Med. 164 (2004) 1641–1649.
- [17] G.H. Guyatt, D.H. Feeny, D.L. Patrick, Measuring health-related quality of life, Ann. Intern. Med. 118 (1993) 622–629.
- [18] D. Moher, A. Liberati, J. Tetzlaff, D.G. Altman, The PRISMA Group. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: The PRISMA statement, PLoS Med. 6 (2009) e1000097.
- [19] J. Barlow, C. Wright, J. Sheasby, A. Turner, J. Hainsworth, Self-management approaches for people with chronic conditions: a review, Patient Educ. Couns. 48 (2002) 177–187.
- [20] T. Bodenheimer, K. Lorig, H. Holman, K. Grumbach, Patient self-management of chronic disease in primary care, J. Am. Med. Assoc. 288 (2002) 2469–2475.
- [21] S. Michie, C. Abraham, C. Whittington, J. McAteer, S. Gupta, Effective techniques in healthy eating and physical activity interventions: a metaregression, Health Psychol. 28 (2009) 690–701.
- [22] K.A. L'Abbe, A.S. Detsky, K. O'Rourke, Meta-analysis in clinical research, Ann. Intern. Med. 107 (1987) 224–233.

- [23] S.G. Thompson, J.P. Higgins, How should meta-regression analyses be undertaken and interpreted, Stat. Med. 21 (2002) 1559–1573.
- [24] M.A. Puhan, I. Soesilo, G.H. Guyatt, H.J. Schunemann, Combining scores from different patient reported outcome measures in meta-analyses: when is it justified? Health Qual. Life Outcomes 4 (2006) 94.
- [25] M. Borenstein, L.V. Hedges, J.P.T. Higgins, H.R. Rothstein, Introduction to Meta-Analysis, John Wiley & Sons Ltd., Chichester, UK, 2009.
- [26] P.W. Bruggink-Andre de la Porte, D.J. Lok, D.J. van Veldhuisen, J. van Wijngaarden, J.H. Cornel, N.P. Zuithoff, E. Badings, A.W. Hoes, Added value of a physician-and-nurse-directed heart failure clinic: results from the Deventer-Alkmaar heart failure study, Heart 93 (2007) 819–825.
- [27] C.M. Cline, B.Y. Israelsson, R.B. Willenheimer, K. Broms, L.R. Erhardt, Cost effective management programme for heart failure reduces hospitalisation, Heart 80 (1998) 442–446.
- [28] D.A. Dewalt, R.M. Malone, M.E. Bryant, M.C. Kosnar, K.E. Corr, R.L. Rothman, C.A. Sueta, M.P. Pignone, A heart failure self-management program for patients of all literacy levels: a randomized, controlled trial, BMC Health Serv. Res. 6 (2006) 30.
- [29] S. Ojeda, M. Anguita, M. Delgado, F. Atienza, C. Rus, A.L. Granados, F. Ridocci, F. Valles, J.A. Velasco, Short- and long-term results of a programme for the prevention of readmissions and mortality in patients with heart failure: are effects maintained after stopping the programme, Eur. J. Heart Fail. 7 (2005) 921–926.
- [30] H. Otsu, M. Moriyama, Effectiveness of an educational self-management program for outpatients with chronic heart failure, Jpn. J. Nurs. Sci. 8 (2011) 140–152.
- [31] F. Peters-Klimm, S. Campbell, K. Hermann, C.U. Kunz, T. Muller-Tasch, J. Szecsenyi, Case management for patients with chronic systolic heart failure in primary care: the HICMan exploratory randomised controlled trial, Trials 11 (2010) 56.
- [32] M.A. Prasun, A.G. Kocheril, P.H. Klass, S.H. Dunlap, M.R. Piano, The effects of a sliding scale diuretic titration protocol in patients with heart failure, J. Cardiovasc. Nurs. 20 (2005) 62–70.
- [33] K. Ramachandran, N. Husain, R. Maikhuri, S. Seth, A. Vij, M. Kumar, N. Srivastava, D. Prabhakaran, B. Airan, K.S. Reddy, Impact of a comprehensive telephone-based disease management programme on quality-of-life in patients with heart failure, Natl. Med. J. India 20 (2007) 67–73.
- [34] M.W. Rich, V. Beckham, C. Wittenberg, C.L. Leven, K.E. Freedland, R.M. Carney, A multidisciplinary intervention to prevent the readmission of elderly patients with congestive heart failure, N. Engl. J. Med. 333 (1995) 1190–1195.
- [35] B. Riegel, B. Carlson, D. Glaser, T. Romero, Randomized controlled trial of telephone case management in Hispanics of Mexican origin with heart failure, J. Card. Fail. 12 (2006) 211–219.
- [36] M. Shively, M. Kodiath, T.L. Smith, A. Kelly, P. Bone, L. Fetterly, N. Gardetto, R. Shabetai, S. Bozzette, K. Dracup, Effect of behavioral management on quality of life in mild heart failure: a randomized controlled trial, Patient Educ. Couns. 58 (2005) 27–34.
- [37] J.E. Sisk, P.L. Hebert, C.R. Horowitz, M.A. McLaughlin, J.J. Wang, M.R. Chassin, Effects of nurse management on the quality of heart failure care in minority communities: a randomized trial, Ann. Intern. Med. 145 (2006) 273–283.
- [38] E.S. Smeulders, J.C. van Haastregt, T. Ambergen, N.H. Uszko-Lencer, J.J. Janssen-Boyne, A.P. Gorgels, H.E. Stoffers, C.L. Lodewijks-van der Bolt, J.T. van Eijk, G.I. Kempen, Nurse-led self-management group programme for patients with congestive heart failure: randomized controlled trial, J. Adv. Nurs. 66 (2010) 1487–1499.
- [39] S. Varma, J.C. McElnay, C.M. Hughes, A.P. Passmore, M. Varma, Pharmaceutical care of patients with congestive heart failure: interventions and outcomes, Pharmacotherapy 19 (1999) 860–869.
- [40] B.J. Wakefield, M.M. Ward, J.E. Holman, A. Ray, M. Scherubel, T.L. Burns, M.G. Kienzle, G.E. Rosenthal, Evaluation of home telehealth following hospitalization for heart failure: a randomized trial, Telemed. J. E Health 14 (2008) 753–761.
- [41] E.W. Bischoff, R. Akkermans, J. Bourbeau, C. van Weel, J.H. Vercoulen, T.R. Schermer, Comprehensive self-management and routine monitoring in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients in general practice: randomised controlled trial, Brit. Med. J. 345 (2012) e7642.
- [42] J. Bourbeau, M. Julien, F. Maltais, M. Rouleau, A. Beaupre, R. Begin, P. Renzi, D. Nault, E. Borycki, K. Schwartzman, R. Singh, J.P. Collet, Reduction of hospital utilization in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a disease-specific self-management intervention, Arch. Intern. Med. 163 (2003) 585–591.
- [43] C.E. Bucknall, G. Miller, S.M. Lloyd, J. Cleland, S. McCluskey, M. Cotton, R.D. Stevenson, P. Cotton, A. McConnachie, Glasgow supported self-management trial [GSuST] for patients with moderate to severe COPD: randomised controlled trial, Br. Med. J. 344 (2012) e1060.
- [44] D. Coultas, J. Frederick, B. Barnett, G. Singh, P. Wludyka, A randomized trial of two types of nurse-assisted home care for patients with COPD, Chest 128 (2005) 2017–2024.
- [45] E.O. Efraimsson, C. Hillervik, A. Ehrenberg, Effects of COPD self-care management education at a nurse-led primary health care clinic, Scand. J. Caring Sci. 22 (2008) 178–185.
- [46] V.S. Fan, J.M. Gaziano, R. Lew, J. Bourbeau, S.G. Adams, S. Leatherman, S.S. Thwin, G.D. Huang, R. Robbins, P.S. Sriram, A. Sharafkhaneh, M.J. Mador, G. Sarosi, R.J. Panos, P. Rastogi, T.H. Wagner, S.A. Mazzuca, C. Shannon, C. Colling, M.H. Liang, J.K. Stoller, L. Fiore, D.E. Niewoehner, A comprehensive care management program to prevent chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

hospitalizations: a randomized, controlled trial, Ann. Intern. Med. 156 (2012) 673–683.

- [47] J. Garcia-Aymerich, C. Hernandez, A. Alonso, A. Casas, R. Rodriguez-Roisin, J.M. Anto, J. Roca, Effects of an integrated care intervention on risk factors of COPD readmission, Respir. Med. 101 (2007) 1462–1469.
- [48] M.R. Khdour, J.C. Kidney, B.M. Smyth, J.C. McElnay, Clinical pharmacy-led disease and medicine management programme for patients with COPD, Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 68 (2009) 588–598.
- [49] P.B. Koff, R.H. Jones, J.M. Cashman, N.F. Voelkel, R.W. Vandivier, Proactive integrated care improves quality of life in patients with COPD, Eur. Respir. J. 33 (2009) 1031–1038.
- [50] G.R. McGeoch, K.J. Willsman, C.A. Dowson, G.I. Town, C.M. Frampton, F.J. McCartin, J.M. Cook, M.J. Epton, Self-management plans in the primary care of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, Respirology 11 (2006) 611–618.
- [51] E. Monninkhof, P. van der Valk, J. van der Palen, C. van Herwaarden, G. Zielhuis, Effects of a comprehensive self-management programme in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, Eur. Respir. J. 22 (2003) 815–820.
- [52] H.Q. Nguyen, D. Donesky, L.F. Reinke, S. Wolpin, L. Chyall, J.O. Benditt, S.M. Paul, V. Carrieri-Kohlman, Internet-based dyspnea self-management support for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, J. Pain Symptom Manage. 46 (2013) 43–55.
- [53] K.L. Rice, N. Dewan, H.E. Bloomfield, J. Grill, T.M. Schult, D.B. Nelson, S. Kumari, M. Thomas, L.J. Geist, C. Beaner, M. Caldwell, D.E. Niewoehner, Disease management program for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a randomized controlled trial, Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 182 (2010) 890–896.
- [54] S.J.C. Taylor, R. Sohanpal, S.A. Bremner, A. Devine, D. McDaid, J.L. Fernandez, C.J. Griffiths, S. Eldridge, Self-management support for moderate-to-severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a pilot randomised controlled trial, Br. I. Gen. Pract. 62 (2012) e687–95.
- [55] J.C. Trappenburg, E.M. Monninkhof, J. Bourbeau, T. Troosters, A.J. Schrijvers, T.J. Verheij, J.W. Lammers, Effect of an action plan with ongoing support by a case manager on exacerbation-related outcome in patients with COPD: a multicentre randomised controlled trial, Thorax 66 (2011) 977–984.
- [56] R. Wakabayashi, T. Motegi, K. Yamada, T. Ishii, R.C. Jones, M.E. Hyland, A. Gemma, K. Kida, Efficient integrated education for older patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease using the Lung Information Needs Questionnaire, Geriatr. Gerontol. Int. 11 (2011) 422–430.
- [57] P.B. Watson, G.I. Town, N. Holbrook, C. Dwan, L.J. Toop, C.J. Drennan, Evaluation of a self-management plan for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, Eur. Respir. J. 10 (1997) 1267–1271.
- [58] R. Wood-Baker, S. McGlone, A. Venn, E.H. Walters, Written action plans in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease increase appropriate treatment for acute exacerbations, Respirology 11 (2006) 619–626.
- [59] N.A. Zwar, O. Hermiz, E. Comino, S. Middleton, S. Vagholkar, W. Xuan, S.F. Wilson, G.B. Marks, Care of patients with a diagnosis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a cluster randomised controlled trial, Med. J.Aust. 197 (2012) 394–398.
- [60] R.M. Anderson, M.M. Funnell, J.E. Aikens, S.L. Krein, J.T. Fitzgerald, R. Nwankwo, C.L. Tannas, T.S. Tang, Evaluating the efficacy of an empowerment-based selfmanagement consultant intervention: results of a two-year randomized controlled trial, Ther. Patient Educ. 1 (2009) 3–11.
- [61] E.A. Beverly, S.M. Fitzgerald, K.M. Brooks, B.A. Hultgren, O.P. Ganda, M. Munshi, K. Weinger, Impact of reinforcement of diabetes self-care on poorly controlled diabetes: a randomized controlled trial, Diabetes Educ. 39 (2013) 504–514.
- [62] C. Cheyette, Weight no more: a randomised controlled trial for people with type 2 diabetes on insulin therapy, Pract. Diabetes Int. 24 (2007) 450–456.
- [63] M.J. Davies, S. Heller, T.C. Skinner, M.J. Campbell, M.E. Carey, S. Cradock, H.M. Dallosso, H. Daly, Y. Doherty, S. Eaton, C. Fox, L. Oliver, K. Rantell, G. Rayman, K. Khunti, Effectiveness of the diabetes education and self-management for ongoing and newly diagnosed [DESMOND] programme for people with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes: cluster randomised controlled trial, Br. Med. J. 336 (2008) 491–495.
- [64] T.A. Deakin, J.E. Cade, R. Williams, D.C. Greenwood, Structured patient education: the diabetes X-PERT Programme makes a difference, Diabet. Med. 23 (2006) 944–954.
- [65] R.E. Glasgow, P.A. Nutting, D.K. King, C.C. Nelson, G. Cutter, B. Gaglio, A.K. Rahm, H. Whitesides, Randomized effectiveness trial of a computer-assisted intervention to improve diabetes care, Diabetes Care 28 (2005) 33–39.
- [66] R.E. Glasgow, P.A. Nutting, D.J. Toobert, D.K. King, L.A. Strycker, M. Jex, C. O'Neill, H. Whitesides, J. Merenichet, Effects of a brief computer-assisted diabetes self-management intervention on dietary, biological and quality-oflife outcomes, Chronic Illn. 2 (2006) 27–38.
- [67] M.T. Kim, H.R. Han, H.J. Song, J.E. Lee, J. Kim, J.P. Ryu, K.B. Kim, A communitybased, culturally tailored behavioral intervention for Korean Americans with type 2 diabetes, Diabetes Educ. 35 (2009) 986–994.
- [68] M.C. Rosal, B. Olendzki, G.W. Reed, O. Gumieniak, J. Scavron, I. Ockene, Diabetes self-management among low-income Spanish-speaking patients: a pilot study, Ann. Behav. Med. 29 (2005) 225–235.
- [69] T. Shibayama, K. Kobayashi, A. Takano, T. Kadowaki, K. Kazuma, Effectiveness of lifestyle counseling by certified expert nurse of Japan for non-insulin-treated diabetic outpatients: a 1-year randomized controlled trial, Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract. 76 (2007) 265–268.
- [70] A.K. Sigurdardottir, R. Benediktsson, H. Jonsdottir, Instruments to tailor care of people with type 2 diabetes, J. Adv. Nurs. 65 (2009) 2118–2130.

- [71] J. Sperl-Hillen, S. Beaton, O. Fernandes, A. Von Worley, G. Vazquez-Benitez, E. Parker, A. Hanson, J. Lavin-Tompkins, P. Glasrud, H. Davis, K. Adams, W. Parsons, C.V. Spain, Comparative effectiveness of patient education methods for type 2 diabetes: a randomized controlled trial, Arch. Intern. Med. 171 (2011) 2001–2010.
- [72] R. Whittemore, G.D. Melkus, A. Sullivan, M. Grey, A nurse-coaching intervention for women with type 2 diabetes, Diabetes Educ. 30 (2004) 795– 804.
- [73] C.E. Schwartz, E.M. Andresen, M.A. Nosek, G.L. Krahn, Response shift theory: important implications for measuring quality of life in people with disability, Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil. 88 (2007) 529–536.
- [74] J.R. Curtis, A.L. Back, D.W. Ford, L. Downey, S.E. Shannon, A.Z. Doorenbos, E.K. Kross, L.F. Reinke, L.C. Feemster, B. Edlund, R.W. Arnold, K. O'Connor, R.A. Engelberg, Effect of communication skills training for residents and nurse practitioners on quality of communication with patients with serious illness: a randomized trial, J. Am. Med. Assoc. 310 (2013) 2271–2281.
- [75] M. Petticrew, E. Rehfuess, J. Noyes, J.P. Higgins, A. Mayhew, I. Shemilt, A. Sowden, Synthesizing evidence on complex interventions: how meta-

analytical, qualitative, and mixed-method approaches can contribute, J. Clin. Epidemiol. 66 (2013) 1230–1243.

- [76] S.E. Ellis, T. Speroff, R.S. Dittus, A. Brown, J.W. Pichert, T.A. Elasy, Diabetes patient education: a meta-analysis and meta-regression, Patient Educ. Couns. 52 (2004) 97–105.
- [77] L. Minet, S. Moller, W. Vach, L. Wagner, J.E. Henriksen, Mediating the effect of self-care management intervention in type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of 47 randomised controlled trials, Patient Educ. Couns. 80 (2010) 29–41.
- [78] I. Ricci-Cabello, I. Ruiz-Perez, A. Rojas-Garcia, G. Pastor, M. Rodriguez-Barranco, D.C. Goncalves, Characteristics and effectiveness of diabetes selfmanagement educational programs targeted to racial/ethnic minority groups: a systematic review, meta-analysis and meta-regression, BMC Endocr. Disord. 14 (2014) 60.
- [79] S.L. Fitzpatrick, K.P. Schumann, F. Hill-Briggs, Problem solving interventions for diabetes self-management and control: a systematic review of the literature, Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract. 100 (2013) 145–161.
- [80] V.S. Conn, P.S. Cooper, T.M. Ruppar, C.L. Russell, Searching for the intervention in intervention research reports, J. Nurs. Scholarsh. 40 (2008) 52–59.